








FROM THE SECTION 
DIRECTOR'S CHAIR 

by Cynthia Martin 

Saturday, September 25, 2010, was a full day of 
activities at GMC Headquarters. It was a day to 
celebrate the 1 ooth birthday year of events, to ac­
knowledge volunteers, to honor Dave Blumenthal, 
and to learn more about wind power in Vermont. 

At the morning Board of Directors meeting, Presi­
dent Marge Fish's report focused on the success 
of the many events throughout the 1 ooth birthday 
year of the GMC. She credited Sue Girouard, com­
mittee chair, for her organization and on-track 
planning of events including the March 11th 100 
birthday celebrating the club's history, the fund­
raising dinner and silent auction, and the Centen­
nial End-to-End Relay. Sue in turn thanked mem­
bers, staff and volunteers for their active support. 
During this centennial year, the GMC also received 
great media exposure through articles, TV and ra­
dio programs. Lexi Shear was appointed to f ill the 
remainder of general director Dave Blumenthal's 
term. A motion passed to establish the Dave Blu­
menthal Long Trail Education Endowment. The 
fund will provide a perpetual source of revenue to 
support GMC educational programs. Also on dis­
play, was a moving ext>libit highlighting Dave Blu­
menthal's life a·nd his contributions to the 

service to the GMC, attesting to the club's vibrancy 
and strength. 

Mark your calendar for the Snowshoe Festival 
which is scheduled for the first Saturday in Febru­
ary, February 5. Whether you attend as a partici­
pant or a volunteer, this is a fun event. 

The next Board meeting will be held January 22, 
2011, at GMC Headquarters in Waterbury Center. 

OUTING REPORTS 

May 11, 2010 - Road Walk, Washington, by 
Steve Lightholder 

On a bright, sunny and bug-less spring day, 
Stephanie, Linda, Robert, Thomas, Cindy and I 
walked the back roads of Washington. We started 
at the junction of the West Corinth Road and Pep­
per Road, and went south on Pepper to Roberts 
Road, east on Roberts Road, north on Wh1te Hill 
Road and west on Jail House Road back to Pep­
per Road. We had lunch on the "untraveled" por­
tion of White Hill 
Road, a desig­
nation the 
Agency of 
Transportation 
may want to 
change In this 
age of A TV's. At 
the end of the 
hike, we had an 
unfortunate 
case of keys locked inside a car, which serves as a 
reminder to us all to be careful about that, since 
our outings usually start in semi-remote locations. 

The Board was given an update on the Lowell 
Kingdom Community Wind project. Earlier in the 
summer, GMC sought and received party status, 
not with the goal of stopping the project, but to 
raise three specific points: to seek mitigation of 
adverse impacts to the LT, to ensure an adequate 
and thorough decommissioning plan, and to raise 
awareness of the cumulative impact of multiple 
wind power projects. Later in the day, Professor May 16, 2010 - Wildflower Walk, Cotton Brook, 
Ben Luce from Lyndon State College presented a by Joe Bahr 
program critical of the impacts of wind power along Nineteen people met at the Cotton Brook area of 
high ridge lines and advocated for other renewable Mount Mansfield State Forest for a wildflower walk 
energy options. Executive Director Ben Rose an- along a Forest Service road. More than twenty 
nounced that the GMC publication A Century in the wildflowers were identified and seventeen of them 
Mountains has been awarded the 201 O Vermont were blooming. Several ferns were also identified, 
Historical Society's Richard O. Hathaway Award including the edible Ostrich fern (also known as the 
that annually recognizes one outstanding project in "fiddlehead fern"). Participants came from as far as 
the field of Vermont history. Ben also proposed a Middlebury, Springfield, Hinesburg, and Williston to 
resolution to send a congratulatory message to the enjoy the wildflowers. 
Randolph Mountain Club, NH, which is also cele­
brating its centennial. 

Many people attended the late afternoon Volun­
teer Appreciation Picnic. College student groups 
as well as old-timers including many Montpelier 
Section members received awards based on their 

June 19, 2010 - Hike, Stowe, LT/Elephant's 
Head Trail, Sterling Pond Loop, by Ken Hertz 

Glorious weather-clear skies and temperatures 
reaching 75 degrees, while it was ten degrees hot­
ter down below. We kept an easy pace. Several 
people passed us going up EHT/LT and several 
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more crossed paths as they descended. Some, 
of course, were running the mountain and ignoring 
the views. Christie ignored nothing and captured 
many images for her photography class. Several 

Seven of us gathered behind the Department of 
Labor to bike to Waterbury via the Stevens Brook 
Road, which is a gradual uphill for about three 
miles. The top joins Route 1 00 which is mostly 
downhill to Route 2. We had lunch at Juniper's 
Fare at the bottom of the hill. Everyone was 
pleased with lunch, especially those who indulged 
in strawberry-rhubarb pie. Their milk shakes are 
also very good. The group enjoyed themselves as 
the day was quite warm, but there was a breeze 
most of the time. Biking on gravel roads is much 

people 
called (ore­
mailed) 
about the 
hike, but of 
those, only 
one showed 
up; she is a 
GMC mem­
ber residing 
in Pennsyl­

~ cooler than biking on pavement. 
l: 

;;::;.--.;.....~""" :ic July 24, 2010 - Hike, Mt. Cardigan, by Cynthia 

vania. Michael, Christie and Kevin held side talks 
about no-smoking rules for homeowner associa­
tions. 

The pond was less crowded than I expected, 
only a dozen or so people sitting around. The Long 
Trail Patrol has done more work on the Sterling 
Pond Trail, one of our busiest. Lots of stone work. 
Several people on the trail were children or infants 
on parents' backs. 
As usual, Bob had his clippers out for much of the 

hike. Half of us had folding saws, but the one fallen 
tree that actually needed cutting was too big for us. 

June 20, 2010 - Hike, Mt. Abraharri,:. 6{ty~tfiia ·· 
Martin 

Sometimes we wonder why we do things the way 
we do. The Montpelier Section 2010 summer sol­
stice hike up Mt. Abraham on Sunday, June 20, 
answered some of those questions. Why bother 
posting activities in the media and on the web? It's 
because two Burlington Section members and one 
person from nearby Warren joined us. We also had 
a newcomer from Montpelier who learned of the 
hike word-of mouth. Why bother hauling rain gear 
hike after hike? On this hike we had our answer: 
we had a deluge of rain halfway up the trail. It was 
one of those times when it pays off to carry rain 
gear. Why bother building and maintaining those 
shelters? On this particular outing, Battell Shelter 
provided a respite for our group (and other hikers) 
to dry off and eat lunch before the rain let up and 
we continued to the top. There were expansive 
views of Lake Champlain, the Adirondacks, and 
the southern Green Mountains. We returned to the 
Lincoln Gap trailhead grateful the weather had 
cleared and provided a sunny window into sum­
mer. 

June 22, 2010 - Bike Ride, Montpelier to Water­
bury, by Mary Garcia 

Martin 
New Hampshire's Mount Cardigan is an ecologi­

cally and geologically unique granite dome, a Mo­
nadnock with views in all directions to the lakes 
region, the White and the Green Mountains. Fo_ur 
of us from Vermont and New Hampshire enjoyed 
the breezes and blueberries atop the rocky crags 
on a warm, humid day. With its quartzite-striped 

granite, holly bushes, blueberries and tiny bogs, 
Cardigan is a treasure. Maintained by the AMC 
and NH Forests and Parks, Cardigan is a popular 
family hike, as the many kids at the summit at­
tested. We descended sweaty but satisfied, sere­
naded by hermit thrush. 

July 25, 201 O - Hike, Duck Brook Shelter by 
Ken Hertz 
We had seven hikers for a short walk in comfort­

able (75 degree) summer weather. Three turned 
around before reaching the shelter. 
We met several groups going to Duck Brook for 

the night. Everyone agreed that the rocks were un­
usually slippery. Some spills, but nothing serious. 

July 27, 2010 - Paddle, Green Mt. Reservoir, by 
Joan Heller 
We lucked out on the weather with a very warm, 

sunny day and little wind. The trip started out with 
one dog and eleven people, four of whom struck 
off on their own. The rest of us had a great paddle, 
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stopping a few times to enjoy the scen~ry, to e~t to low water levels and light wind conditions, I 
lunch, swim and cool off. We saw a variety of wild would recommend this ten mile stretch of the Wi­

nooski River to anyone seeking an easy, attrac­
tive, and relaxed paddle. Car spotting is obviously 
required. 

September 11, 201 O - Hike, Mount Jefferson, 
White Mountains, NH, by Paul Deluca 

The trip was shortened to one peak, Mt. Jeffer­
son. It was too late in 
the season to attempt 
Mt. Adams as originally 
planned. Just as well, 
as I love the trip up 

life, including a loon with two baby loons following Castle Ravine looping 
on the Israel Ridge 

behind. back to the Castle Ra-

July 31, 2010 - Hike, Mount Washington, by vine. The trip was a 
Paul Deluca long but scenic journey, 
The trip up Huntington Ravine has several only slightly marred by 

stream crossings. We emerged from the tree line a slight compression _ 
at the bottom of the steep boulder field below the injury to my back. We 
headwall and climbed "The Fan", which is a steep got to the summit in time to see the flag being 

. · flown as today was the annual "Flags on the 48" 
section of smooth rock, with rel~ttvely few holds. event commemorating the 9/11 tragedy, whereby 
We stopped for lunch ~t the Alptn~ Garden cutoff fl '. fl n atop each of the 48-4 000 footers. 
and continued up Huntington Ravine to the Nelson a ag ts ow • 

Craig trail, crossing the Cog Railway track to the September 18, 2010. Bike Ride, Isle LaMotte, 
summit. We rested, refilled water bottles, and by Eric Seidel 
dined at the summit ho4~e.We descended the we started our trip south on West Shore Road at 
Tuckerman Ravin·e Trail and reached Pinkham about 10:00 A.M. The weather was cool (SO's) and 
Notch at about 7:00 P.M. A long but always re- brisk with an unforecasted breeze out of the SW. 
warding trip. The road is literally on the edge of the shore and 

car traffic was almost non-existent. After a few 
August 14, 2010 - Paddle. Winooski River, by miles, we stopped at the Fisk Quarry (dating from 
Andrew Nuquist the 1840's) on the SW portion of the island. The 

In three kayaks and two canoes, six GMC mem- quarry pokes a very large hole in the 450 million 
be rs paddled on the Winooski River from Rich- year old Chazy Reef, which was formed in shallow 
mond to Williston. Our put-in on the south side of seas south of the equator and traveled north in the 
the Winooski River was at the Richmond Land era when Vermont was the coastline of what is 
Trust's Beeken Rivershore Preserve; 1.5 west of now New England. This spot is the premier view-
the Jonesville Bridge and 2 miles east of the Rich- ing location in the world for this 1,000 mile long 
mond round church. Take-out about ten miles reef, and we walked among and touched endless 
downstream was at the town of Williston, Fontain fossils of many different kinds of ancient sea life. 
Canoe Access. The shoreline was wilder and Leaving the quarry, we rounded the southern tip 
more wooded than I remembered, and therefore, of the island and took a road down to the eastern 
despite distant traffic noise, it seemed a more re- shore of the island. At the end of this road, we en­
mote location than one would expect in Chitten- tered an area of cottages and RV's. Every vehicle 
den County. The advantage of the low water level had Quebec plates, and every resident greeted us 
was the choice of many sand bars for rest stops with "bonjour." After a few more miles, we stopped 
and lunch. The disadvantage was occasional at the Goodsall Ridge Preserve, an 81 acre tract 
grounding in the shallows that required some wad- that also has many fossils on the surface, and a 
ing to bring the boats back to deeper water. A few converted 19th century farmhouse as a visitor's 
riffles required attention, but there are no notewor- center. Here we enjoyed lunch and conversation 
thy rapids in this section. We were blessed with in the warm sun. 
good weather and minimal headwind. At moderate 
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Backtracking a bit, we headed west to join Main 
Street that runs down the center of the island. At 
the juncture of this road, we visited a 19th century 
stone schoolhouse which is the home of the local 
historical society. At the same site, they have a 
reconstructed log cabin dating from 1810, and a 
fully equipped blacksmith shop from the 1840's. 

pleasant and long downhill run to Isle LaMotte vil­
lage comprised of about a dozen 19th century 
buildings. Heading east on another nice downhill, 
we joined East Shore Road for a pleasant ride 
along the high shoreline. Paying the price for our 
nice downhill runs, we headed west on Nobles 
Road and completed our day back to St. Ann's 

Heading north on Main Street, we enjoyed a very around 2:30 P .M. · 

MONTPELIER SECTION 
ANNUAL MEETING 

Friday, April 9, 2011 
L. W. Wood Gallery, VT College Hall 

Montpelier, VT 

Watch for details in the Spring issue. 
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Memorial Contributions, by Ken Hertz 

Dave Blumenthal died last June while racing from 
Banff, Alberta, to Antelope Wells, New Mexico, on the 
Tour Divide. His family asks that donations in his 
memory be sent to the Green Mountain Club. For a 
more personal gift, you can send a check (payable to 
linnaea Shear) to Lexi Shear, 4 Tremont Street, 
Montpelier, VT 05602. It will go toward his daughter 
linnaea's college fund. You can find photos of Lin­
naea on the YAC web site (gmcmontpelier.org/events/ 
yac) as well as on Dave's blog (type2fun.wordpress. 
com). · 
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